BOROUGH OF KETTERING

at the meeting of the Council of the Borough of Kettering held at the Municipal Offices, Bowling Green Road, Kettering on 19th October 2005

Present:

	Councillor 
	M Lynch(The Mayor)
	Councillor 
	L Henson

	"
	M Bayes (The Deputy Mayor) 
	"
	B Humfrey

	"
	L Adams
	"
	U Jones

	"
	P Anderson
	"
	S King

	"
	L Bunday
	"
	C Lamb

	"
	J Burton
	"
	S Lynch

	"
	R Civil
	"
	M Malin

	"
	P Corazzo
	"
	J Padwick

	"
	M Dearing
	"
	W Parker

	"
	M Don
	"
	A Pote

	"
	P Evans
	"
	C Smith-Haynes

	"
	T Freer
	"
	M Tebbutt

	"
	A Gordon
	"
	G Titcombe

	"
	C Groome
	"
	L Tod

	"
	R Groome
	"
	J West

	"
	J Hakewill
	"
	A Whitlam

	"
	E Hales
	
	D Whyte

	"
	M Harrison
	
	A Wiley

	
	J Henson
	
	


05.C.36
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Brace, Coe, Hollobone and Rennie.


Councillors Brown, M Evans and Richardson did not attend.

05.C.37
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 27th July 2005 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Mayor.

05.C.38
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


Councillor Whyte declared a prejudicial interest in the question to be asked by Councillor Gordon and item 10(ii) on the agenda.

05.C.39
MAYOR'S/LEADER'S ANNOUNCEMENTS



The Mayor made the following announcements:-

· Councillors Pat Evans and Lynsey Tod were congratulated on their recent elections and welcomed to the Council

· The Council's congratulations were extended to Lesley Martin, the warden at Hazeland House in Desborough, who had won the Evening Telegraph's Pride in Northamptonshire Award for Excellence in Public Service

· Katie Graham, Housing Strategy Officer, was congratulated on her outstanding achievement in her part-time degree course.  She had received the Greenwoods Solicitors Postgraduaate Student Prize from the President of the Chartered Institute of Housing

· Presentations of certificates and mugs were made to Alan Martin, Neil Gibson, Martin Grimwade, Clare Fleming, Bob Allen and Michael Callahan who had achieved 100% of all gas safety inspections in properties with gas central heating

· Presentations of certificates and mugs were made to Roger Baker, Tony Palmer and Polly Becks, who were members of  the Tenants Steering Group, for their outstanding contribution towards achieving the first stock options appraisal in Northamptonshire to be signed off by the Government Office for the East Midlands

05.C.40
ANNOUNCEMENTS BY THE LEADER OF THE COUNCIL 

· A gift was presented to the Mayor on behalf of Jack Tuttle from Williamsburg, Virginia in appreciation of hospitality received on his recent visit to Kettering, when he had been shadowing the Chief Executive

· Staff and members were congratulated on the recent awards of the Charter Mark and re-accreditation of Investors in People

· Letters that had recently appeared in the local press about the Mayor were deprecated by the Leader and the hope expressed that an apology would be duly forthcoming

05.C.41
QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC


Questions from Mr Gaziano had been previously submitted for consideration by Council.  



Mr Gaziano addressed the Council.


The Portfolio Holder for Economic and Deputy Leader of the Council informed Mr Gaziano that due to the technical nature of the questions raised, and the time it would take to respond at the meeting, a detailed written response would be provided to him as soon as possible.

RESOLVED
that all members be supplied with a copy of the written response.

05.C.42
QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS


Kettering Leisure Village



Councillor C Groome asked the following question:-

"Will Councillor Alison Wiley please tell Council what has happened since the agreement of the Executive to proceed with the theatre proposal at the Leisure Village and what is the expected date for the opening of the new theatre in relation to the date of closure of the existing theatre?
Councillor Wiley replied as follows:-

"It is the Executive's intention that KLV should be available for community theatre when the McKinlay Theatre closes in Summer 2006. Since the final decision at the Executive Committee meeting on 25th May 2005 we have been putting in place the legal agreement required to secure the Council's funding against the agreed service. Phoenix Leisure Management Limited has told us that they will soon be submitting an application for approval for change of use of the relevant part of KLV and also seeking planning approval. In parallel with this I believe they intend to start a consultation with local people about their plans."

(Councillors Jenny and Larry Henson joined the meeting

at 7.30 pm

(Councillors Maggie Don and David Whyte left the meeting room)

Kettering Centre for the Unemployed and Unwaged

Councillor Alex Gordon asked the following question:-

"Will the Leader of the Council congratulate the users and friends of KCU for their huge efforts in raising over £30,000 for the organisation over the last six months? 
 

What use is planned for the building currently occupied by KCU in Station Road over the next 12 months?
 

Why is KCU effectively to be evicted on Christmas Day, even after full rent for the year has been offered to Kettering Borough Council?"
Councillor Freer replied as follows:-

"A development brief is being prepared for the future of the site, and it will be marketed once the development brief has been prepared.

I congratulate any charity that raises money to support itself and applaud the efforts for the amount of money raised that will be useful for new premises and facilities.

KCUU have occupied the building on Station Road for nine months this year without paying rent.  There is still a charge on the council tax payer of £60,000.

The KCUU were given over 6 months notice that we required re-possession of the building;  the 25th December is the legal day on which notice becomes effective. For reasons already made clear to the Centre, we do not intend to make them a secure tenant by accepting rent from them. This is just a device by the centre to delay their departure."

(Councillors Maggie Don and David Whyte rejoined the meeting)
Local Democracy Week and EKTA

Councillor Lynsey Tod asked the following question:-

"As a new councillor, and still a young person, I was disappointed to find out that Kettering Borough Council is doing nothing to celebrate Local Democracy Week, which is this week and focuses on "Engaging young people in community decisions". 

Are we not embarrassed as a Council that the Local Government Association has named and shamed KBC as one of the few local councils doing nothing to celebrate this week.

Do we know what the County Council as the authority responsible for the Youth Service has planned to celebrate this week?

We know it is essential to make politics real for young people, and to find ways to involve them. Our Student Council is a good example of this.

I understand that Councillor Freer was involved in a training session for new student councillors last week. Did he take the opportunity to inform them of the free conference to be hosted by the LGA tomorrow, and to which young people, councillors and officers are invited?

I understand that EKTA, Kettering's award-winning multi-cultural youth organisation, has made a submission to the Boundary Committee for England suggesting that the name of William Knibb be used as the proposed name for a new ward in the review of ward boundaries within the Borough.

Will the Leader of the Council thank EKTA for their interest in the 
political process, welcome this opportunity to celebrate William Knibb as a local hero in this way, and explain why we are doing nothing as a council this week to mark young people's involvement in the community?"
Councillor Freer replied as follows:-

The Local Government Association has not named and shamed any council not taking part in Local Democracy Week.

As part of the work of the Councillor Development Charter cross-party working group in achieving the required standards for the award of the Charter, it was agreed that Kettering Borough Council would hold an event during local democracy week next year.

The Group has however, been discussing ways in which young people and other residents can become more informed to take part in the democratic process and encouraged to become local councillors.

Kettering Borough Council has already taken steps to improve the involvement of young people in the democratic process by inviting Kettering Borough Student Council to submit reports to any meeting of the Executive Committee.  On such report on smoking was received by the Executive in April this year.  The Executive looks forward to receiving more reports from the Student Council.

Officers and members have also visited schools in the Borough during the last year to talk about local democracy.  The Council and the Youth Service are committed to encouraging people to participate in local democracy regularly throughout the year, rather than just for one week.

Kettering Borough Council welcomes EKTA's involvement in all aspects of life in this Borough."

Procurement Policy and Fair Trade Products



Councillor Linda Adams asked the following question:-

"I note that the issue of Fair Trade as agreed at the July full council was passed to the Policy and Improvement Committee for their deliberations.
 

I see in the draft minutes of the Policy and Improvement that a report is to be submitted to a future meeting of the committee.

 

However it also states that, 'the procurement policy be used as a guiding principle but not to the extent that it becomes detrimental to services provided for, or items procured on behalf of, residents of the Borough.'

 

I am concerned that we are witnessing an attempt to ditch any meaningful Fair Trade commitment by the controlling group, while they masquerade as supporters.

 

Can the leader of the council give us his solemn word that no such double-dealing has been discussed and/or is being planned?"

Councillor Freer replied as follows:-

"The Policy and Improvement Committee considered the Council’s draft Procurement Strategy and Statement of Procurement Policy at its September meeting in order to provide feedback to the Executive Committee. 

As part of their deliberations, the Policy and Improvement Committee also considered draft guidance to officers on sustainable purchasing which explicitly included guidance on Fair Trade.

It is my understanding that Policy and Improvement generally welcomed the resolutions relating to the draft procurement strategy and policy. In addition, the Chair of the Committee independently requested that a separate report on Fair Trade be put on the Work Programme for more detailed consideration. As this is essentially an area of work in progress for the Policy and Improvement Committee it would be wrong of me to try and second guess the outcome at this stage.

I can however assure Councillor Adams and other members of the Council that the Executive Committee will give full consideration to the work of the Policy and Improvement Committee on these important areas of Council Policy."
05.C.43
LOCAL AREA AGREEMENTS


A presentation on Local Area Agreements was given to the Council by Peter McLaren (Northamptonshire County Council) and Martin Hammond (Deputy Chief Executive, Kettering Borough Council).


In discussion the following points were raised:-

· The member structure to support Local Area Agreements

· The alignment of funding streams of all or some partners and flexibility to achieve outcomes

· The need to ensure that local priorities are given enough resources from central government


Peter McLaren and Martin Hammond were thanked for their presentation.

05.C.44
CAPITAL STRATEGY


A report was submitted which presented an updated version of the council's Capital Strategy for adoption by full Council.


The Leader of the Opposition commented on the decision to set aside £842K to pay out outstanding premiums. It was not anticipated that the payment of outstanding premiums would have any adverse effect on the Capital Programme. A monitoring report on the Capital Programme would go to the next meeting of the Executive.


During further discussion concern was expressed that there had been £1m slippage on the capital programme over the last five years, which could have resulted in raising the expectations of the community.   It was agreed that the comments made during the debate should be noted.

RESOLVED
that the Capital Strategy be endorsed by the Council and its inclusion within the Council's policy framework be approved.

(Councillors Maggie Don and David Whyte left the meeting room

during discussion on the following item)

05.C.45
ASSET MANAGEMENT PLAN


A report was submitted which sought approval for the inclusion of the updated Asset Management Plan into the Council's policy framework as per article 4 of the Council's Constitution.


Officers were thanked for their work in connection with the Asset Management Plan and Capital Strategy.

RESOLVED
that the inclusion of the Asset Management Plan into the Council's Policy framework be approved.

(Voting: For 22; Against 3)

Councillor Gordon voted against the motion

(Councillors Maggie Don and David Whyte rejoined the meeting)
05.C.46
STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS


A report was submitted which provided an update on the audit of the Council's Statement of Accounts and which sought approval for a small number of amendments to the previously reported document (as requested by the Council's external Auditor, KPMG).


It was noted that the Council's draft Statement of Accounts for 2004/05 was presented and subsequently approved by the Council at its last meeting.


Some concern was expressed that there had been insufficient time to consider the amendments.  However, it was noted that the amendments had required clearance by the Auditor before being presented to members and that this had only been received on the day of the meeting.


Graham Soulsby (Acting Deputy Chief Executive) and his team were thanked for work in connection with the Statement of Accounts.

RESOLVED
that the replacement pages to the Statement of Accounts for 2004/05 be approved.

05.C.47
MUNICIPAL OFFICES


It was proposed by Councillor Whyte and seconded by Councillor Corazzo.


"That this Council give an assurance that it will seek, and consider seriously, a town centre solution to its office problems, rather than committing itself to a move to an edge-of-town business park"


Councillor Whyte expressed concern regarding the possible detrimental impact on the town centre if the Municipal Offices were relocated to an out-of-town location.  It was noted that Tresham Institute was also to move out of the town centre and that the Inland Revenue and Social Services had already relocated to sites out of the town centre.


During the debate the following points were made:-

· The Council had not yet made a decision on any potential re-location of the Municipal Offices

· No decision had been made on the future of the present building

· Customer Services and other public services would retain a presence in the town centre if the offices were relocated

· There were capacity problems with the existing building

· Proposals for bringing in mixed uses, which would cater for the needs of the community for the next 10-20 years, were contained in the Town Centre Masterplan 

(Voting: For 10; Against 20; Not Voting 3)

The motion therefore fell.

05.C.48
HOLOCAUST MEMORIAL DAY


It was proposed by Councillor C Groome and seconded by Councillor R Groome:


"That mindful that many millions of Chinese, Koreans and other nationalities died at the hands of the Japanese in the Second World War and that many peoples have more recently been the victims of genocide, for example in the former Yugoslavia, Ruanda and Sudan, this Council resolves to celebrate a more inclusive Genocide Day in 2006 rather than the currently designated and more limited Holocaust Day"


An amendment was proposed by Councillor Malin and seconded by Councillor Freer:


"That the motion be referred to the Policy and Improvement Committee for full discussion"



Following discussion Councillor Hakewill proposed, Councillor Wiley seconded and it was subsequently agreed that the amendment (the substantive motion) should be voted upon forthwith.

(Voting on the substantive motion: For 22; Against 3)


It was therefore

RESOLVED
that the motion be referred to the Policy and Improvement Committee for full discussion.

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 9.30 pm)

Signed…………………………………………………….

The Mayor

AI

Council No.1
19.10.05


